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BARROW UPON TRENT PARISH NEWS

WE ARE ALMOST THERE!

St Wilfrid’s Transforma�on Project

After many years of
wishing, planning,
fundraising, discussing,
and negotiation, we
have at last arrived at
the end of the building
part of our
Transformation project.

What we now have is
an amazing building
which we can all use,
whenever we want.

day from the builders
to the village is on 4th

December. The Project team will
be there to take back
responsibility for the church and
churchyard, and to learn how to
use all the new and amazing
equipment installed there.

What we now have is a light and
airy, warm and comfortable
building that welcomes
everyone. And you won’t have to
wear your coat all the time you
are in there!

The pictures only tell part of the
story. When we are able to open
up to everyone, you will see
what the parish has spent so

achieving.

Our grateful thanks go to the
builders, H A Briddons, especially
their Site Manager Rob, and chief
electrician Simon, who have
worked tirelessly to make the
building work as we want it to
do. The workmanship is
amazing, and the team of
craftsmen have treated the
church as though it is their own –
making sure that it is treated with respect and care
at all times.

We don’t yet know when we will be able to open the
church fully to the public –
when we have a better idea of
the new Covid Tier
restrictions, we will publish
dates for everyone to visit.
We had planned a Christmas
event, but lockdown has
meant that it is impossible to
plan this without better
information about the
pandemic.

We intend to have a Christmas Eve Midnight
Communion with restricted numbers for social
distancing, but please keep an eye open for an
Opening Event in the New Year.

The building work has been the

now concentrate on providing
Activities and Events for
everyone to join in. Covid has
stopped any events over the last
year going ahead, but we have
lots of ideas for 2021!

POLICE SAFER NEIGHBOURHOOD STEPHANIE SHILTON - VILLAGE HALL NEMA NOISE COMPLAINTS CLEAN TEAM (FLY-TIPPING)SAFER NEIGHBOURHOOD WARDEN
OFFICER : 101 BOOKINGS : 07812 343840 0845 108 8540 0800 587 2349 (24 HOURS)01283 595943
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St Wilfrid’s Transformation Project

Now we have finished the building work on St Wilfrid’s 
we wanted to say a huge thank you to all of the people 
who have supported the project. The Open Days on 
Good Friday and Easter Saturday were attended by 
many people who had carefully booked their time slots 
as requested, and were able to see the results of the 
many months of hard work by the builders.

It was great to be able to share the church with everyone 
after the long wait of the last year. An Easter Service 
took place also but had to be an invitation only event 
as social distancing rules meant that only a few people 
were able to attend.

Please don’t forget to keep an eye on the St Wilfrid’s 
Barrow Facebook.

We hope that 2022 Easter will be back to normal!

Infinity Garden Village

Many of you will have seen the planning applications 
that were recently discussed and permitted by Derby 
City Council and Derbyshire County Council regarding 
the provision of a large double roundabout junction on 
the A50 on Deepdale Lane.

Despite assurances, and the inclusion of the creation of 
a green way on Deepdale Lane in several development 
documents, it was proposed in the planning application 
that the southern route to and from this new junction 
would be via Deepdale Lane towards Barrow.  This 
would inevitably result in the increased use of Deepdale 
Lane, causing increased traffic on the canal-side lane 
and over the bridge.

This proposal will be pushed back at all of the IGV Liaison 
meetings and pressure placed on the developers to 
continue with their original proposals.

Greenacres

We were recently made aware of an issue at Greenacres 
lake when a dog was severely injured when swimming 
in the water.  

to its paw; the injury appeared to have been caused by 
broken glass, or something similar.

Please be aware that bottles and other dangerous 
items may have been thrown into the lake by visitors.

The Parish Council has decided to ban any further 
fishing in the Greenacres lake. 
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Flooding

Barrow upon Trent was again hit by extensive flooding in 
January / February. A Flood Liaison Zoom meeting was 
held with South Derbyshire District Council, Derbyshire 
County Council, the Environment Agency and Severn 
Trent to discuss the effects of flooding around the South 
Derbyshire area, and requests made for the mapping of 
the flood areas to be updated and corrected.

The development of the East Midlands Freeport, 
including the East Midlands Intermodal Park at 
Egginton, was raised, especially regarding the effects 
of this massive development on future flooding in this 
area.

The subject of the unreliability of the river gauges 
at Willington and Shardlow was also broached;the 
Environment Agency gave assurances that they were 
aware of the problem and were taking steps to make 
the information given to us in flood times more reliable. 

The Parish Council received a very kind offer of help 
from the Sikh community in Derby. They have offered 
to be available if ever needed to provide food or help in 
times of extreme floods.

Christmas Decorations

Following the very successful outdoor Christmas lights 
trail in the village last December, we hope to repeat this 
next year.  It was very well received by the many people 
who walked around the village to enjoy the lights. Thank 
you to everyone who took part.

MEMBERS OF THE PARISH COUNCIL
ANNE HEATHCOTE-CHAIRMAN

01332 703915

CATHERINE BLACKMORE

JAMES BATES
07989 854571

ARRAN NASH
07969 981986

MICHELLE GARDINER

CLAIRE CAPE

CLERK TO THE COUNCIL
ALISON HICKLIN

01332 700142/07825 702046
clerk@barrowupontrentparish.co.uk
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Are you staying safe online?

We’ve all been spending more time indoors, so it’s 
only natural to be spending more time on our phones, 
laptops and tablets.

Our Community Safety Team worked with the police to 
create our free Digital MOT service to help protect you 
from all aspects of online fraud and cybercrime. It takes 
just 5 minutes to complete and you’ll receive tailored 
advice and information.

www.saferderbyshire.gov.uk/mot

Free help to get online

If you want help using the internet and technology, 
there is free help available for Derbyshire residents:-
	
• Derbyshire Libraries offer digital skills support (currently 
over the telephone). To make an appointment, tel: 01629 
533444 or email: ask.library@derbyshire.gov.uk
	
• Rural Action Derbyshire have trained ‘Cyber 
Buddy’ volunteers who also offer one-to-one digital 
support tel: 01629 592970 or email: j.dugdale@
ruralactionderbyshire.org.uk

Derby & Derbyshire Modern Slavery 
Partnership

Partnership is key to the fight against modern slavery. 
By working in partnership, we can assemble a range of 
skills, resources and commitments which are required 
to push back at this horrendous crime, where people 
are seen as a commodity and not as a human being.

In response to the modern slavery act 2015, the Derby 
and Derbyshire Modern Slavery Partnership was formed. 
The vision of the partnership is to protect the public 
by identifying and safeguarding potential victims of 
modern slavery and human trafficking and target those 
who commit this crime.  Partnership work is rooted in 
having a visible impact on people’s lives and making a 
difference for them and their long-term outcomes

Keep Alert - Be Fraud Aware

Since March 2020, there has been an increase in fraud, 
with fraudsters using different coronavirus related 
scams, which can leave people vulnerable to computer 
viruses and malicious software, as well as out of pocket.  

Derbyshire Police Fraud Team have put together a leaflet 
to highlight some of the frauds being encountered in 
Derbyshire, at the moment.

The leaflet is being made available to the public at 
vaccination centres across Derbyshire, to try and 
reach vulnerable people, who don’t have access to the 
internet.  

We’d appreciate your help with promoting the leaflet 
and making people aware of scams, enabling them to 
protect themselves.

Report cybercrime or fraud and scams to  Action 
Fraud tel: 0300 123 2040.

Suspicious, or phishing emails, should be forwarded to 
the  National Cyber Security Centre’s Suspicious Email 
Reporting Service (SERS) email report@phishing.gov.uk

Domestic Abuse Services

We know that there has been an increase in domestic 
abuse during the last year, the ‘stay at home’ message 
that has helped to keep us safe from Covid19 means 
that some people have been isolating with the person 
that abuses them, and families have been increasingly 
stressed during lockdown. Derbyshire County Council 
has worked in partnership to ensure that people do not 
have to deal with domestic abuse alone. The services 
we commission are still available, including safe refuge 
accommodation, outreach support in the community 
and support for children affected by domestic abuse. 

If someone needs to flee a situation to keep themselves 
or their family safe this is one reason they can leave 
home. 
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News from Sale and Davys

You will have noticed that throughout 
the pandemic and lockdowns Sale and 
Davys has remained open to key worker and vulnerable 
children. During our most recent lockdown we had 37 
children in school, which is just over a third of our pupils. 
The rest of the children were accessing their learning 
remotely. Remote learning can never replace face to 
face teaching, but we ensured that all the children at 
home had regular contact with their teacher through 
live lessons and daily blogs. We were encouraged that 
99.6 % of our pupils accessed the live lessons and 
children regularly submitted their work on the learning 
platform for their teacher to mark. This would not 
have been possible without the strong dedication and 
commitment of both staff and parents. 

On March the 8th we were delighted to welcome back 
all our children. There were so many smiles and happy 
faces as the children walked in. We are still operating in 
‘Bubbles’ and dinners and Collective Worship take place 
in classrooms but the school is once again buzzing with 
children’s voices and laughter, which is how it should be.

This term we are having a strong focus on English, 
maths and PE teaching and we have also planned some 
exciting events over the coming weeks. Today is Comic 
Relief and children have been invited to dress up as 
a book character or to wear red. The children always 
enjoy dressing up and today is no exception as you can 
see from the photos!  

During the last week of term we have our ‘House Easter 
Bonnet Challenge’. Children from all four school houses 
will be designing and making Easter Bonnets at home for 
a special parade around school. Prizes and team points 
will be awarded for the most creative bonnets! We are 
also hoping to hold a short socially distanced outdoor 
Easter Service for the children - weather permitting. 

We all hope that the Summer Term will bring lovely 
weather and hopefully a more normal school life as 
restrictions are gradually eased. This will allow us to 
continue to promote resilience and a love of learning in 
our happy and caring school.

Yours sincerely,
Sarah Briggs.
Headteacher.

Sale and Davys Playgroup

World Book Day- we had a pyjama day and shared our 
favourite books with our friends. 

The children enjoying playing outside now that the 
weather is getting warmer. We can not wait to get 
back out in the community, visiting our allotment in the 
Village and the local park.

If you are interested in a space for your child at Sale 
and Davys Playgroup then please contact us on 
saleanddavysplaygroup@outlook.com or calling 01332 
703300.

Session Times and Prices
9am-12pm £15.90
9am-1pm £21.20
9am-4pm £37.10

NEWS FROM SALE AND
DAVYS CE PRIMARY

The year 2020 has been
challenging for everyone and
from March onwards we have
seen events and activities
cancelled, not only locally and
nationally, but all across the

world. With this in mind, and knowing that
Christmas is only just around the corner, all of us at
Sale and Davys wanted to ensure that the children
had the best Christmas experience possible. In fact,
we have even introduced some new Christmas
events such as the Santa Mile where children will be
invited to wear a Christmas hat and festive clothes
in order to run a mile around the Community Park.

Next week the whole school will begin advent with
the annual Creative Arts Week. Children will be
writing Christmas stories linked to a traditional
Christmas film, making decorations, designing
Christmas cards and preparing the windows for a
winter wonderland scene. Our windows that look out
onto the path leading up to the park will be part of
the village trail organised by the Parish Council &
The Church. We do hope you might be able to pop
up and see them over the Christmas holidays!

All the classes will be performing over the Christmas
period. Dart class have already begun working on
the Christmas production entitled ‘Shine Star Shine’

and Griffon Class are busy learning carols. The
magical sound of children singing can be heard all
around the school! Trent Class and Griffon Class will
also be preparing for the Festive afternoon over the
coming weeks. This is an extremely popular event at
Sale and Davys where children have the opportunity
to perform a song, poem or dance or even to tell a
few festive jokes. Merlin class, our youngest
children, are re-enacting the Christmas story
through a series of photos. The nativity costumes
have been tried on, the backdrop has been prepared
and the tinsel is out. We are all ready for the
cameras! We will be videoing all our performances
this year and making these available to everyone on
our website so please keep checking this on https://
saledavys-primary.co.uk/christmas-2020.

Our very active PTA continue to do wonders to
support the children’s learning at our school. They
are now in the process of organising amazing
Christmas parties for the children. This year the
teachers will provide the entertainment for each
class and all the children will receive a Christmas
party food bag with treats and a cracker. Santa is
sending a special video message to all the classes
and we are hoping that he will send some early
Christmas presents by special delivery!

Christmas at Sale and Davys is going to be action
packed, fun, memorable, educational and safe- as it
always is! This Christmas is not going to be very
different from any other at our church school. This is
such an important time of the year for us all. From
all at Sale and Davys Primary School we wish you a
Merry Christmas and a much happier 2021.

Kind regards, Sarah Briggs - Headteacher

So for thousands of years the evergreen fir tree has
been used to celebrate pagan winter festivals. It is
not clear when Fir trees were first used to celebrate
Christmas but it is thought to have begun about 1000
years ago in Northern Europe. There are many
stories about the joy that these early Christmas
trees were associated with but in 1521 such a tree is
described as being decorated with “apples and nuts,
dates and paper flowers”. And candles were placed
on the branches to show the twinkling stars awaiting
the birth of the Baby Jesus.

The Christmas tree as we know it today is believed
to have been brought to Britain by Prince Albert, the
husband of Queen Victoria in the 1840s. After this
drawing was published in 1848 it became the fashion
to have a decorated tree ‘like the Royal Family’.
(They were, after all the celebrities of the day).

Folks have always used what was available in nature
to bring cheer during winter months. It might have
been green branches, candles, or a Christmas tree
laden with fruit and paper flowers. Or it could be
poinsettias and Christmas cacti, as we can today.

Bringing nature back into our village during these
difficult times will remind us that spring with
sunshine and warmth will soon be with us again.
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Parish Council Update

The Parish Council has continued to meet during 
Lockdown, like many groups and organisations via 
zoom a new skill which we have all learnt! It’s meant 
that we have continued to address any issues in the 
Parish.  The help network was set up at the beginning of 
the lockdown and is still available if you need assistance 
with shopping etc. Thank you to all who volunteered. If 
anyone is still struggling please contact the Clerk Alison 
on 01332 700142 and we can arrange for somebody to 
call. 

With Christmas now a distant memory we would like 
to say a big thank you to all families and households 
who joined in with the ‘Winter Window land’ and 
decorated their front windows and gardens. It brought 
a very festive sparkle to the Parish and was enjoyed 
by everyone. The icicle lights on the cottages looked 
wonderful and thanks to Arran Nash & Miles Burton for 
putting them up and taking them down.  We hope to 
do it all again next December so you can start planning 
your display now. 

The weather since Christmas has certainly been 
changeable and seen the Parish experiencing both 
flooding & snow, thankfully neither caused too much 
trouble. 

At the February meeting we welcomed and co-opted 
a new councillor Mrs Michelle Gardiner to the Parish 
Council, Michelle has lived in the area for a number of 
years and will be a great asset to the Parish Council. 

There have been one or two big planning applications 
that could have a large effect on the Parish and the 
Parish Council have made representation on your behalf 
to ensure the applications have the least impact on the 
Parish as possible. 

There has been an increase in Anti-Social behaviour 
during recent months, but the local police have stepped 
up patrols resulting in fines and prosecutions. Arleston 
Lane & Merrybower continue to suffer from fly tipping 
we are incredibly grateful for all that the residents to 
reporting this and litter picking themselves.  

The Parish Council continue to maintain the Cemetery 
and keep it looking neat and tidy. We would just like to 
remind everyone that It has been the policy for several 
years now to remove any dead flowers and wreaths at 
regular intervals and all Christmas Tributes are removed 
in the last week in January. Due to health and safety 
reasons any glass, pottery or breakable objects placed 
in the cemetery will be removed immediately as these 
can cause harm to wildlife and out contractors when 
they break. These items will be removed and placed in 
storage for collection contact the Clerk for details.

The Susie Dixon Park will soon be used for socially 
distanced exercise classes once Covid restrictions 
allow.  Hopefully, Football will return soon and continue 
through this summer.

We have continued to maintain the Parish Cottages 
and keep them in tip top condition. Currently there is 1 
empty cottage if anybody is interested please contact 
Alison the Clerk. 

Local Elections are due to take place on 6th of May and 
anyone not wanting to visit the polling station in person 
is encouraged to apply for a postal vote. Visit https://
www.southderbyshire.gov.uk/our-services/voting-and-
elections or phone South Derbyshire District council on 
01283 595795.

The Parish Council continue to work towards making 
Barrow upon Trent a great place to live and if you have 
any comments, suggestions or questions please don’t 
hesitate to get in touch with either one of the councillors 
or Alison the Clerk. 

	
	 Dates for the next Parish Council Meetings
	
	 6th April
	 10th May
	 1st June
	 20th July 

The Clerk has a new email address: 
clerk@barrowupontrentparish.co.uk
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Barrow upon Trent Village Hall

The Committee would like to provide a quick update 
on recent improvements to the Village Hall.  We have 
taken advantage of the Covid lock down to replace the 
old carpets in the hall with newer carpet tiles, we are 
hoping any spills / stains will now be easier to remove 
by replacing the tiles, which in turn will keep the hall 
looking smart. 

The parquet flooring also required attention, with 
dancing and keep fit groups attending over the 
years, along with playgroup operating daily it became 
necessary to keep an eye on the wear and tear of this 
beautiful floor.  During February we made the decision 
to have the floor sanded and re sealed, this looks 
wonderful as you can see in our photographs.

To make the hall more welcoming we have displayed 
large canvas prints of local Barrow scenes from years 
gone by, we hope these will be enjoyed by those who 
visit.  An upgrade to the electrical system (consumer 
unit) has also taken place, and we are currently looking 
at replacing the radiators (some of which have leaks), 
with more cost effective/efficient appliances.

As you can see the Committee have been working hard 
during the past year to keep the hall a pleasant and 
safe building for Parishioners to use.  

We hope that once the Covid restrictions allow – the 
hall can once again offer activities and amenities that 
Parishioners can enjoy. A quick reminder below of our 
rental rates (which are very reasonable):

£6 per hour for people living in the village
£8 per hour for non-Parishioners
£10 per hour for Business user

Please stay safe, and we hope to see you for activity /
party events etc hopefully later in the year. 

With our best wishes the Village Hall Committee
For bookings, please contact Steph Shilton 07812 
343840

Barrow upon Trent WI

Zoom Meetings

14th April
Speaker Julia Hickey will talk to us about Florence 
Nightingale Shaw, Florence Nightingale’s god-daughter 
who had a very interesting career working as a nurse 
around the world but sadly achieved a more lasting 
fame as a victim of an unsolved murder following the 
Great War.

12th May
Speaker Emma Beaver talking about the fashion life-
cycle, how a product gets from runway to customer, 
trends for spring/summer 2021 and advising on how to 
flatter your figure.

9th June
Our first actual meeting of 2021 is a planned outdoor 
get together (weather permitting) with picnic.  Friends 
and previous members very welcome.  Details to follow.

We would love to meet some new members in the future 
when we are able to get together as before. We meet 
on the second Wednesday of the month at 7.30pm in 
the Village Hall.

President: 
Barbara Noble, 07966 477455   

Secretaries: 
Barbara Hateley, 07917 792665
Rita Bacon, 07500 862765		
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Peak Oil
Your local family supplier of:
Top quality domestic heating and Aga oils

Farm fuels and lubricants
Environmental road Bio Diesel

Also distributors of:
• Oil, Water andWaste Tanks

• Ad Blue, Lubricants and Grease
• Fuel Management Systems
• Nationwide Fuel Cards

• 24/7 Emergency Delivery
• Tank Monitoring Systems

Chesterfield: 01246 450242
Belper: 01773 550400

email: sales@peakoil.co.uk

…TO TRY FOREVER LIVING PRODUCTS
FOR FREE

Where would you find a company that lets you try
their Beauty & Wellness products before you buy
them? I’m looking for volunteers to test a few
productsat homefor 72hrswith noobligation to buy.
Interested?..... CallToni on 07831266233

JMC Gas, Heating & Plumbing Ltd
James Connaughton

Mobile: 07754 531046
Tel: 01332 988295

email: jmcgasplumb@hotmail.com
www.jmcgasplumb.co.uk

Breakdowns

Servicing

Installations

Landlord/Homeowner
Safety Certi�icates

Boilers

Gas Fires

Cookers

Instantaneous
Hot Water

Local Gas Safe registered engineer
Free estimates for new installations

No call out charges

LET US DOTHE HARDWORK FORYOU!
ANY SIZE LOAD CLEARED... NO FUSS!
26 Tonne Tipper & Grab Hire, 14 Tonne Payload,

JCB & Mini Digger Hire, Skip Hire, Aggregates & Top Soil.
For a quick, friendly, reliable service, contact:

DSD Grab &Tipper Hire, Every Arms Farm Bungalow,
Burton Road, Egginton, Derbyshire DE65 6GZ

PHONE: 01283 704366 / 07971 800968

Why SKIP it?When we can GRAB it!
A fast and convenient way to remove Clay, Sub-soil,
Rubble Dug Material etc. Ideal for Site Clearance.

Barrow-on-Trent village residents only.
Visitors on foot only, strictly no car parking.

Tel: 07825 985909 for more details

Indoor heated swimming pool (with private
changing facili�es and separate entrance)

available for private hire (30 mins or 1 hr slots).

THE PADDOCKS POOL

Abeautiful garden retreat offering
a full range of thehighest quality
salon treatments:

BAMBOOMASSAGE
FACIALS
LASH&BROW
WAXING
GELPOLISH
ANDMORE

Based in Beautiful BarrowuponTrent
Michellehasover 30 yearsexperienceas
a therapist, senior lecturer, examiner and
assessor–you’re in the safest of hands

CCAALLLLoorr TTEEXXTT0077886600996622882244TTOOBBOOOOKK
VISIT ANDBREATHEBEAUTYONFACEBOOK&INSTAGRAM
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www.simnettfunerals.com info@simnettfunerals.com

Chellaston Funeral Home
65 High Street
Chellaston, Derby
DE73 6TB
Tel: 01332 690 211

Spondon Funeral Home
77 Sitwell Street
Spondon, Derby
DE21 7FH
Tel: 01332 661 195

We are an established independently owned
funeral directors, with funeral homes in

Chellaston and Spondon.

Caring for families and loved ones throughout
Derby and all other areas

~ 24 Hour Professional and Personal Service ~
~ Private Chapels of Rest ~

~ Traditional Hearse and Fleet ~
~ Horse Drawn Carriages and Alternatives Available ~

~ Pre-Arranged and Pre-Paid Funeral Plans ~

HOMEFIELDS
Kennels
&

Cattery

One of Derbyshire’s
Premier Boarding Kennels & Cattery

Purpose built Heated Accommodation
Set in 5 acres of open countryside

Dogs exercised daily: Individual covered runs
Special diets catered for: short or long stay
current Vaccination certificates required

Open All Year – Inspections welcome

Call Anthony

TEL: DERBY (01332) 700264
57 SWARKESTONE ROAD, BARROW UPON TRENT, DERBY

We all love a break from the norm, why should our
chickens be no less deserving when we’re off on our hols!

Our hygenic plastic coops can house 2-4
hens, depending on how big their bloomers
are, and have fox-proof runs attached.

The coops are moved regularly on
to clean grass, and disinfected
between visitors.

Call us to
find out
more!

‘Hill Farm’
Camping and Caravan Park

Open all year
We are a registered hide-away site in a

peaceful countryside setting.
All pitches are spacious, level, well-drained

and have electrical hook-ups.
Moor Lane, Barrow-on-Trent, Derbyshire, DE73 7HZ

For pitch reservations and enquiries
please telephone (01332) 705165
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